SEER GREEN PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

HELD ON WEDNESDAY 4th MARCH 2015 COMMENCING AT 7.30 pm

Present:
Cllr D Scourfield (Chair), Cllr T Norton, Cllr J Richardson, Cllr J Forsaith, Cllr C Hughes,   Cllr O Davison-Oakley and Cllr J Holder.
In attendance: 
Mr T Harding and Mrs E Bates (Clerk).  

1. OPEN SESSION: Concerns were raised about inconsiderate parking in the centre of the village on Chalfont Road, opposite the bus stop by the Holy Trinity churchyard railings and also on the pavement between Hearnes Meadow and Lamb’s Newsagent.  The parked cars are blocking the view of oncoming traffic making the area dangerous to navigate.  A request will be put in the next Newsletter asking residents not to park in these areas.
2. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE:  Cllr A Anderson and Cllr M Thomas.

Approval of Minutes of the previous meeting:  The minutes were approved by Cllr Forsaith and Cllr Hughes.

Update on Actions from Previous Meeting:  
· A new boot brush has been installed at the Recreation Ground.  
· The holly clearance in Green Wood will be chased. (Action – Cllr Hughes)
· County Councillor Tim Butcher has provided £1,000 from his discretionary fund towards a new set of fire doors in Jubilee Hall.  

· The Clerk and the Chairman are attending a financial course in Swindon on 9th March, which will assist them in undertaking the year end accounts on the new financial software package.  (Action – Cllr Scourfield, Clerk)
· Two quotations had been received to remove a tree which has fallen between the two chestnut paling fences on the boundary with a resident’s garden in Green Meadow. A course of action will be agreed.  (Action – Cllr Hughes, Clerk) 
· Bucks County Council has agreed to refresh the white slow signs and rumble strips and have been notified of all the areas that need repainting.  Unfortunately BCC have no budget for this work and it will not start until the new financial year.
· A tree in Green Wood had been marked for possible pollarding by the Chiltern Woodlands Project officer following concerns raised by a resident in Seer Mead.  A quotation had been received but as this work is not critical and the tree is not dangerous, decayed or dying, then the Parish Council would not be carrying out the work at this time.  However an application will be made to Chiltern District Council’s Tree Officer to ask if the work can be done on the tree and if the work is permitted, the resident will be allowed to pay for the work themselves if they wish to proceed.  (Action – Cllr Hughes)
· Recent flooding on School Lane had caused problems for the children walking to school.  The borehole in Farmer’s Way, which services these gullies, is blocked and an order has been placed for it to be emptied.
· A quotation had been received for flower boxes to be fitted to two further white gates by Bottom Lane and Bayne Hill. Seer Green Gardeners are deciding if they want to take on the responsibility of the planters.     
Matters arising from the previous meeting not listed on the Agenda:  No matters were arising.
Risk Inspections:  The February inspection has been carried out and the issues were being dealt with.  Cllr Hughes will be undertaking the March risk inspection, Cllr Norton will carry out the April risk inspection and Cllr Holder and Cllr Davison-Oakley will carry out the May inspection.  The damaged drain on School Lane, near Colliers, will be reported to Transport for Bucks.  (Action – Clerk)  The annual playground inspection will be ordered from Wicksteed.  (Action – Clerk)
3. DECLARATION OF INTEREST:  There were no new declarations of interest.
4. Correspondence:
· It was agreed to enter the Bucks Best Kept Village competition.  (Action – Clerk)  
· The Seer Green and Jordans Woman’s Institute had written asking if they can decorate a cherry tree, at the junction of Manor Farm Way and Orchard Road, with handmade cherries as part of 100 years celebration of the Women’s Institute and 90 years of Seer Green and Jordans Branch.  The decoration will be part of the flower festival in Holy Trinity on weekend of 6th and 7th June.  It was agreed to support their celebration.  (Action – Clerk)
· A letter from Veolia with an apology and explanation about recent smells coming from the Wapsey’s Wood landfill site.  An update on the situation will be placed in the next Newsletter.  (Action – Clerk)  
· A resident had raised concerns that the application to construct a path in Green Meadow had not been advertised which is a Chiltern District Council (CDC) responsibility nor consulted properly. CDC had advised that the path may be allowed under permitted development in which case planning permission would not be required.  A consultation had taken place with the parents who use Green Meadow.  (Action – Cllr Scourfield)
5.
Finance  
Payments (from main account) amounting to         £4,775.49
Income 




          £1,590.00

Closing balance of all accounts.

        £57,866.74
The annual parish council insurance premium was paid.  A closed minute was recorded for the Clerks salary and for the Green Meadow path quotations.  The Chalfont’s Local Area Forum (LAF) has awarded funding of £11,072 to resurface footpath 1A from Seer Green station.  The resurfacing of a 1.2m-wide, 55m length of the top of the footpath from the station car park will make this footpath safer, following concerns raised by residents who regularly commute and have said that it is difficult to navigate, especially at night.  £3,000 was also awarded for improvements to Green Wood (including clearance of holly) by the Chiltern Rangers, who hope for the support of local people.  The next LAF meetings will be held on 27th May 2015 in Little Chalfont and 21st October 2015 in Jubilee Hall. It is important that the Chairman or a Councillor attend these meetings as the village receives a lot of support from the LAF.
6. 
Planning
Notices of new planning applications continue to be displayed on the notice-board and website.  

Permitted

CH/2014/2244/FA
Magnolia, School Lane, Seer Green, HP9 2QJ 

Single storey rear extension, conversion of internal garage to habitable accommodation, fenestration alterations and front porch canopy.

CH/2014/2168/FA
Gabriella House, 8 Princess Grove, Seer Green, HP9 2GN

Two storey front/side extension and extended patio area.

Refused

CH/2014/2212/FA
White Wells, Bayne Hill, Seer Green, HP9 2UN

Replacement detached garage with accommodation at first floor level.

CH/2014/2104/FA
Lyndhurst, 22 Seer Mead, Seer Green, HP9 2QL

Erection of a first floor front side extension, conversion of existing garage into habitable space and erection of a new detached garage.

7.
PRINCIPAL AGENDA ITEMS

i.      planning consultation: 900 copies of a consultation questionnaire about the Chiltern Local Plan were delivered to households in Seer Green, 52 replies were received.  36 replies fully agreed with the Parish Council’s proposed comments and 16 included additional comments that included the need for affordable housing, mid range houses and the importance of preserving the green belt around Seer Green.  A summary of the feedback will be sent back to Chiltern District Council. An update on the response will be put in the next Newsletter. (Action – Cllr Norton, Clerk)
ii. neighbourhood planning:  It was unanimously agreed to proceed with the process to produce a neighbourhood plan. The plan, which will preserve and promote what is special about Seer Green, will now be scoped. (Action – Cllr Forsaith, Cllr Norton)
iii. risk assessment:  The updated risk assessment was approved and signed. Following the Fire Risk Assessment for the Pavilion a quotation has been received for a new fire alarm system and emergency lights.  This quotation has been approved and the work will be organised for the Easter holidays.  (Action – Clerk)  A joint Fire Warden training session will also be organised for the school, preschool and Montessori. (Action - Clerk)
iv. green meadow path:  Chiltern District Council will advise whether the path would be allowed under existing permitted development on 9th March, but the planning officer had indicated that this was likely.  It was agreed to proceed with the path and ask Playtop to do the complete project as they had installed other paths in the area to a high quality.  It was agreed to move the gate near the Stable Lane end of the path 3 metres along (to avoid manhole covers), with new fencing installed in the resulting gap.  The path would then continue on a natural line to meet up with the middle gate and then go diagonally across the meadow to join the rear gate to the school.   (Action – Clerk)
8.
UPDATES ON OTHER MATTERS (Reports by Exception)
i. JUBILEE HALL: The Jubilee Hall Committee is still progressing the transfer of the freehold.  The heating system is still being reviewed with the latest recommendation to replace the existing gas boiler with a newer, more efficient boiler.  (Action – Cllr Forsaith)  The fire doors are in the process of being replaced.  (Action – Clerk)  A defibrillator has been ordered by the school and the cost will be shared with Jubilee Hall.  The unit will have public access and will be mounted at the front of Jubilee Hall.   New fire doors have been installed for the fire exit out to the preschool garden.  As the blinds for the doors have been regularly broken it was agreed that frosting could be placed on these doors to give both the preschool and school privacy.  (Action – Clerk)  The school caretaker has been asked to clean the hall following a party to ensure it is clean for the next hirer.
ii. PARISH COUNCIL PROPERTIES, LAND AND SERVICES:  A meeting was held with an allotment tenant about the removal of large trees on his plot.  A course of action was agreed. A letter will be sent to an allotment holder who needs to make further improvements to his plot. (Action – Cllr Hughes, Clerk)  Bucks County Council had sent through a Parish Devolution Agreement to be signed so that the parish council will be responsible for the devolved services which include the verge grass cutting.  Cllr Richardson, who attended the devolved services briefing day will review the agreement and if it meets with approval it will be signed and returned.  (Action – Cllr Richardson, Clerk)  An update on the devolved services will be made at a future meeting.  (Action – Cllr Richardson)  Amersham Town Council will take on the verge grass cutting for the parish council and they will be asked for a copy of their insurance.  It was agreed to order the repainting of a streetlight in Howard Crescent that is in poor condition. (Action – Clerk)  Councillors on the Playground sub-committee will visit a site of Kompan play equipment in Welwyn Garden City on 19th March.
9.
Any Other Business:     Cllr Holder is organising a Big Lunch community event on Sunday 7th June from 12.00 – 3.00pm in the school grounds, which will be supported by the parish council, churches and school.  Residents in Deanwood Road had raised concerns about a safe route to walk to school. Unfortunately the safest routes to school are not direct and are along the footpaths which may be quite muddy so the appropriate footwear should be worn.  A request had been received from the National Plant Monitoring Scheme which was launched at the weekend. The scheme is the first of its kind and asks for volunteers across the United Kingdom to visit a kilometre square local to them and record the plants they find there in several different plots. The scheme will enable them to explore how plants in different habitats are responding to changes in the environment.  The request has been passed on to Seer Green Gardeners.

Next Meeting – The next Parish Council meeting will be held on Wednesday 1st April 2015, at 7.30pm in the Baptist Church lounge in Wood Pond Close.      
The minutes are also available on the Parish Council website at www.seergreenparishcouncil.gov.uk.
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